GRAMPIAN HOTEL, STIRLING STREET, ABERDEEN

For Next Level Group

Introduction

The Grampian Hotel stands in the area between the religious houses of two of the four religious houses in medieval Aberdeen: the Trinitarian (foundation date unknown but certainly in existence by 1273) and the Carmelite founded by 1273 (see Plan 1).  Extensive excavations at the Carmelite friary have shown that it was located mainly within the area bounded by Rennie’s Wynd, Green and Carmelite Lane.  Remains of the buildings survived at considerable depth including in sewer pipe trenches in Carmelite Street and under the basement of a building towards the north and on the east side of Carmelite Street.  Human bones were found during the construction in the 19th century of buildings in this area but observation of the demolition of buildings at the south end of 12-26 Carmelite Street in 1992 showed no archaeological evidence below the basements of these buildings.

Evidence of prehistoric activity has been found in the area including a Mesolithic flint scatter at 45-49 Green and a number of later prehistoric tools from other excavations in the area including the Carmelite friary site.  It is clear that this area was occupied by transient prehistoric populations who used the banks of the local streams of make and repair tools and to hunt and fish.

For further information about the archaeological work in this area see Dennison and Stones 1997 or contact the author of this report.

The excavation

After the removal of the lift in the old Grampian Hotel, in situ archaeological contexts were recorded in the trench that remained.  Excavation revealed a watercourse (AA; plan 2; section 2), 0.32m deep and filled with alternate lenses of gravel and organic layers containing a small number of medieval pottery sherds suggesting that the watercourse had silted by the late 12th century.  The bottom of this feature was at a depth of 2.00-2.16m OD.  The fills also contained a small number of prehistoric pottery sherds and flints which presumably washed down stream from somewhere near the excavation site.  The pottery sherds were small and very abraded or water-washed.

Above this silted up stream was an organic layer a maximum of 0.4m deep containing wood and twigs but no dateable finds.  It is possible that this accumulated over a number of centuries and would suggest that this area was open grassland or a wooded area after the later 12th century.

Conclusions

Although this archaeological trench was small, it has been possible to show that the area was a stream or watercourse until the later 12th century when the area became woodland or open grassland. 

Prehistoric pottery and flint tools and late 12th-century pottery suggest activity in the surrounding area in both those periods.  Further information about the pottery and flints will be available when they have been analysed by specialists.

Recommendations

It is essential that any further excavation work within this development is preceded by an archaeological evaluation.
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